

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 8 JANUARY 2009

CROS.5/09
BUDGET 2009/10 TO 2013/14

(1) Executive’s response to the first round of Budget Scrutiny
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.307/08 detailing the response of the Executive to the comments made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees in response to the first round of Budget scrutiny, namely:

“The Overview and Scrutiny Committees be thanked for their consideration of the Budget reports and their comments taken into account as part of the Executive’s deliberations on the 2009/10 Budget process.”   

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be received.

(2)  Executive Draft Budget Proposals 2009/10 to 2013/14

There was submitted the Executive draft Budget proposals 2009/10 to 2013/14 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised –   

	Section
	Detail

	A
	Background and Executive Summary

	B
	Revenue Budget 2008/09 to 2013/14

· Schedule 1 – Existing Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Budget Increases

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Budget Increases

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax



	C
	Capital Programme 2008/09 to 2013/14

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

· Schedule 9 – Summary Capital Resource Statement



	D
	Council Reserves Projections to 2013/14

· Schedule 10 – Usable Reserves Projections

	E
	Budget Discipline and Saving Strategy

	F
	Statutory Report of the Director of Corporate Services

	G
	Glossary of Terms


The draft Budget proposals were based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last few months.  In particular, reports of the Director of Corporate Services considered at the Executive meeting of 18 December 2008.

Whist introducing the matter, the Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) stressed that at this stage the draft Budget did not include the outcome of Job Evaluation; the implications of shared management arrangements; nor anticipated changes to bank rates expected today.

In considering the draft proposals, Members made the following comments and observations:

(i) Although it was very useful to have the various explanations provided, in general terms the draft Executive Budget Proposals were not particularly easy to understand, which was especially relevant since the document was out to public consultation for a relatively short period of time.    Members considered that they had a training need in terms of the more detailed aspects of Budget planning.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that was a point well made but, to simplify the document would be to omit information, which was not desirable.  He welcomed any ideas Members may have to address the issue for the future.

Ms Brown indicated that it would be possible to arrange training for Members during the next financial year.

(ii) The equity rent now applied to the net rental income generated by The Lanes development.  That would fluctuate depending upon market conditions, but for 2009/10 to 2013/14 additional income of approximately £170,000 per annum was expected.  Were those figures robust given the current reality of the market place?

Ms Brown did feel that the figures stated were optimistic given the current economic projections, and confirmed that they would be revised once information was received from the Agents.

(iii) A Member expressed disappointment at the proposal to change parking charges at Talkin Tarn, particularly given the importance of encouraging healthy living and bearing in mind that other areas of the City were not affected.  One positive aspect was that the charges would be ring-fenced to Talkin Tarn as per the Business Plan.  What monitoring would be done to ensure that took place?

Ms Brown confirmed that the charges referred to would be ring-fenced to Talkin Tarn.  

The Leader advised that the issue was part of Council policy and Officers could provide more detailed information in that regard if Members so wished.  

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder added that the City Council’s acquisition of Talkin Tarn had a positive effect and they were keen to maintain that.  Failure to ring-fence the funding would be self defeating and he gave the Committee an assurance that would happen.

(iv) Referring to the Revenue Estimates and proposed Budget Discipline and Saving Strategy appended at Section E of the report, Members expressed disappointment that details of the reasoning and prioritisation of the various items had not been provided.

In response the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder suspected that more spending pressures than ever before had been disallowed by necessity.  Difficult decisions had been taken in view of the current financial climate and following many hours of soul searching.

The Leader added that it had been necessary to look at the funding available when considering the various bids/pressures.    It was important to ensure a balanced Budget to avoid increasing Council Tax.

(v) In response to a previous request for a breakdown of research and consultation costs, Ms Brown confirmed that a response had been drafted and would be forwarded to Members.

(vi) Were the figures detailed in the draft Budget Proposals based upon a best or worst case scenario; was an assessment of the potential impact of Job Evaluation and Pensions revaluation available?

Ms Brown replied that overall Officers tried to take a realistic stance in terms of Budget planning.  Taking Treasury Management for example, the view of the Council’s Advisors was that the position would get worse and so it would be necessary to review projections right up until the final Budget.  No information had been received from the County Council in respect of the Pensions position.

(vii) Referring to Schedule 10 – Usable Reserve Projections, a Member noted that £3.8m was projected to 2014.  Could the Council take comfort from that position given the pressures it faced; and if reserves had to be used where would the money come from to replenish them?

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder considered that generally £3.8m was a prudent minimum which required to be maintained.  In reality it was a question of either raising more income or spending less.

(viii) Presumably the potential Joint Management Arrangement with Allerdale Borough Council could have a significant impact.

Ms Brown acknowledged that was the case in terms of both the ongoing position and the impact on reserves.

(ix) A Member requested that the Committee have sight of the Customer Contact Review and its outcomes.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) reiterated his previous explanation that there were two aspects to the work, namely a review of management arrangements and the Customer Service Review.  The latter was looking at  the delivery of a range of services and should deliver more substantial savings than the £36,000 identified.  The matter was further complicated by the potential for shared services.  He added that the Committee would be kept fully involved.

(x) A Member referred to Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Budget Increases, particularly the Vacancy Management Shortfall and accompanying notes 8, 11, 12 and 13 which explained that funding was required to retain Planning Officer posts that expired in August 2009; a reduction in the level of income generated as a result of the impact of the current economic climate on the housing marked; and a reduction in the level of income mainly as a result of a reduction in the number of planning applications received.  


He felt that it was hard to reconcile the need to maintain staffing levels in Development Control in view of the information provided in the notes, and that alternatives, such as the redeployment of staff, should be explored to address the issue and as an extension of the Vacancy Management Strategy.

In response the Leader commented that the bid for funding was required to retain Planning Officers to ensure that the Council was able to maintain its improved performance in meeting its Development Control targets and maintaining the planning policy work required under the Local Development Scheme.  The posts had been extended on a fixed term so that the position could be established over a period of time. 

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder did not necessarily agree that the workload in Development Control had reduced, emphasising that major applications were coming in and it was important that the Council had the necessary resources to deal with those.  The Council did not wish to be in the position of implying that the economy would not recover, nor to go into special measures again.  

Ms Brown added that Senior Management Team was looking at re‑deployment wherever possible.  That was not, however, as easy as it sounded and required a great deal of negotiation and re‑training.

In commenting upon employee morale, another Member felt that the majority of staff would rather be re‑deployed than without a job.

In response to a request for clarification, the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that it was anticipated that the projected Vacancy Management shortfall of £600,000 in 2009/10, £400,000 in 2010/11 and £200,000 in 2011/12 would be overtaken by the proposed collaboration with Allerdale Borough Council or an internal restructure of the authority.

Dr Gooding felt that it was realistic to assume that Vacancy Management could deliver £200,000 this year.

RESOLVED – (1) That the observations of the Committee, as detailed above, be conveyed to the Executive; in particular the Committee recognised that the current economic uncertainty made Budget planning difficult and if the Council’s Reserves had to be used a Strategy was required to replenish the same.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to provide training for the Committee on the more detailed aspects of Budget planning during the next financial year.

(3) That the Committee be kept informed of the Customer Services Review in order to fully scrutinise the process and outcomes prior to any implementation.

(3)  Background Information reports


(a) Revenue Estimates: Summary of Overall Budgetary Position 2009/10 to 2013/14
Report CORP.68/08 – providing a summary of the Council’s revised revenue base estimates for 2008/09, together with base estimates for 2009/10 and updated projections to 2013/14.   Also included were details of the impact of the new savings and new spending pressures currently under consideration and the potential impact on the Council’s overall revenue reserves.

The decision of the Executive on 18 December 2008 (EX.315/08) was:

“That the Executive note the updated budget projections for 2008/09 to 2013/14 and make recommendations in the light of the budget pressures and savings submitted to date, together with the potential use of balances and reserves in order to issue a draft Budget for consultation purposes.”

(b) Provisional Capital Programme 2009/10 to 2013/14   

Report CORP.69/08 – providing revised details of the Capital Programme for 2008/09 together with the proposed method of funding.  The report had been updated by the inclusion of additional funding for Disabled Facilities Grants the Regional Housing pot and an allocation for the Housing and Planning Delivery Grant.  Also summarised was the proposed programme for 2009/10 to 2013/14 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration and summarised estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.    

The Executive had on 18 December 2008 (EX.316/08) decided:

“(i)  That the Executive note the revised Capital Programme and relevant financing for 2008/09 as set out in Appendices A and B of report CORP.69/08.

(ii)  That the Executive make recommendations on the Provisional Capital Programme for 2009/10 to 2013/14 in the light of capital bids submitted to date, together with the estimated available capital resources for budget consultation purposes.

(iii)  That the Executive note that any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including a business case of financial appraisal has been approved.”

(c) Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement, Investment Strategy and Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy 2009/10

Report CORP.70/08 – setting out the Council’s Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2009/10 in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  The draft Investment Strategy was incorporated as part of the Statement, as were the draft prudential indicators as required within the Prudential Code for capital finance in Local Authorities.    

The final version of the Strategy would be issued following the consultation period on the draft Budget for 2009/10.  There were no substantive changes to the formal content of the Statement as compared to the previous year, with the exception of the inclusion of the Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy. 

The Executive had on 18 December 2008 (EX.317/08) approved the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement, incorporating the draft Investment Strategy and the draft Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy, together with the prudential indicators for 2009/10, as set out in Appendix A of CORP.70/08.
RESOLVED – That the reports be noted.







